NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED

BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

DECEMBER 9, 2009
ALAMOGORDO, NM
These minutes follow the actual order of business as conducted, not necessarily the order of the agenda

I.
Call to Order, 10:05 a.m., Wednesday, December 9, 2009

The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President Alicia McAninch at 10:05 a.m., Wednesday, December 9, 2009.  Board members present were: Alicia McAninch, James Miyagishima, Caroline Benavidez and Christine Hall.  Board member participating by phone was David Baland.  Staff members participating were: Linda Lyle, Superintendent; Vickie Wright, Director of Business and Finance; Danette Fuller, Director of Student Services, and Veronica Hernandez, Director of Human Resources.  John Williams, Executive Assistant to the Superintendent was the recorder.

II.
Introduction of Guests

There were no guests upon convening of the meeting.

III.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President McAninch asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the meeting agenda.  Superintendent Lyle asked Regent Baland if he would prefer that the agenda item regarding the lobbyist services contract be moved to the end of the agenda so that he may recuse himself from discussion of this item.  Regent Baland agreed that it would be best to move the lobbyist services contract to the end of the agenda.  He stated that he will dismiss himself from the meeting immediately prior to discussion on that item.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the agenda as amended.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of October 29, 2009.  

President McAninch asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of October 29, 2009, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

IV.
Business and Finance.

A. Monthly Investment Report – October 2009.

Superintendent Lyle presented the Monthly Investment Report for October 2009.  She stated that this report reflects that our investment portfolio is once again moving in a positive direction.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the Monthly Investment Report.  There were no questions or comments.
B. Operating Budget/Expense Report – October 2009.

Superintendent Lyle presented the Operating Budget/Expense Reports for October 2009.  She reviewed the revenues and expenses as reflected in the report.  She stated that in the expense area we are a third of the way through the fiscal year and have remained at or under budget within every department.  This speaks highly of the efforts to ensure that all departments are adequately funded to meet their needs throughout the fiscal year without having excess funds left over, or inadequate funds to cover expenses which then result in budget adjustments across the board.  We have expended 24.1% of the fiscal year budget as of October 30, 2009.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  President McAninch asked if we experienced any budget cuts from the State of New Mexico, specifically for the Low Vision Clinic.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we did not experience any budget cuts from the state.  There was a “No Harm” clause that was added on the senate side of the state legislature which protected our school and New Mexico School for the Deaf.  This protected funding for the ECP and the Low Vision Clinic as well as a small amount that we receive for the 3-Tier Licensure Program.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the Operating Budget/Expense Report.  There were no questions or comments.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the October 2009 Operating Budget/Expense Reports, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C. Balance Sheet – October 2009.
Superintendent Lyle presented the Balance Sheet for October 2009.  She stated that she has nothing to add to the report and would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions or comments.
D. Statement of Net Assets – October 2009.

Superintendent Lyle presented the Statement of Net Assets for October 2009.  She stated that this is a new report and is a result of the Fiscal Watch, which is a quarterly reporting requirement for the NM Public Education Department.  She stated that she has nothing to add to the report and would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions or comments.  

E. Statement of Cash Flow – October 2009.

Superintendent Lyle presented the Statement of Cash Flow for October 2009.  She stated that this is another new report and is also a result of the Fiscal Watch, which is a quarterly reporting requirement for the NM Public Education Department.  She stated that she has nothing to add to the report and would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions or comments.

V.
Executive Session.

10:25  a.m. to 11:09 a.m., December 9, 2009

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 10:25 p.m., Wednesday, December 9, 2009, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; Hiring of New Certified Staff; and Legal Issues.  Participating will be Regents McAninch, Miyagishima, Hall, Baland, and Benavidez, Linda Lyle, Superintendent, and Veronica Hernandez, Human Resources Director.  Roll call vote:  Regent Hall – aye, Regent Benavidez – aye, Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent McAninch – aye, and Regent Baland – aye.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 11:09 a.m., Wednesday, December 9, 2009, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; Hiring of New Certified Staff; and Legal Issues.  Roll call vote:  Regent Hall – aye, Regent Benavidez – aye, Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent McAninch – aye, and Regent Baland – aye.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the hiring of Vickie Wright as Director of Business and Finance at an annual salary of $67,514.27.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the hiring of Michelle Morales as a Substitute Registered Nurse at an hourly rate of $32.44.  (carried unanimously)
VI.
Policies and Procedures.

A. Revision to NMSBVI Policy 514, Emergency Psychiatric Procedures.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 514, Emergency Psychiatric Procedures for Board review and approval.  She stated that this policy and the following revisions to NMSBVI Policy 514.1 are both referenced during student IEPs in the portion of the IEP related to discipline and behavior plans.  The policy title of Emergency Psychiatric Plans creates issues during the IEP that are not necessary.  Changing the name of the policy to Crisis Intervention Procedures more accurately reflects the purpose of the policy.  In addition, since the name is being recommended for revision, it gave administration the opportunity to ensure that the contents of the policy aligned with our current practices.  The proposed revision has been revised so that it now aligns with current practices, and includes information regarding the Crisis Response Team and their role during any student crisis.  She outlined the purpose of the Crisis Response Team for the Board’s information.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  Regent Benavidez questioned the wording in paragraph 3 of the presented revision where it states “the School Resource Officer, other Peace Officer, or School Psychologist will determine if, in their opinion, the student “as a result of mental disorder, presents a likelihood of serious harm to himself or others and that immediate detention is necessary to prevent such harm.””  She stated that students do not always act out because of “mental disorder”.  She questioned why this section is in the proposed policy revision.  Superintendent Lyle stated that when you are talking about a mental illness we are referring to a student who may be mentally ill, and there are different layers of intervention that come into play.  If a student is simply having a bad day at school, and they begin to escalate, it will look much different than behavior that is a result of mental illness.  That section of the proposed revision is also taken directly from Section 43-1-10, NMSA 1978.  President McAninch asked if there were any other questions or comments regarding the proposed policy revision.  There were no other questions or comments.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 514, Crisis Intervention Procedures, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

B.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 514.1, Student Mental Health Services.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 514.1.  She stated that the primary purpose of this revision is to change the title of the policy to “Behavioral Support and Student Mental Health Services” as this more accurately reflects the purpose of the policy and its role in supporting the Behavior Intervention Plans.  
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 514.1, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

VII.
Other Items.

A. Personnel Report.

Veronica Hernandez presented the Personnel Report for December 2009.  She stated that in addition to the presented report she would like to inform the Board that there are two additional retirements to report, Retha Coburn, Director of Business and Finance will be retiring at the end of calendar year 2009, and Carmen Valdespino, Housekeeping will be retiring at the end of calendar year 2009 after 13 years of service.  President McAnich stated that she would like to thank Retha Coburn and Carmen Valdespino for their service to NMSBVI.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she would like to comment on the flexibility of our staff.  She pointed out that Carolyn Delone will be moving from Human Resources to Instruction immediately after the winter break.  She stated that we are working on our school improvement plan for accreditation.  Carolyn Delone is going to be instrumental in helping us to navigate that process.  Veronica Hernandez stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the Personnel Report. There were no questions or comments.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the Personnel Report for December 2009, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Legal Services Contract.

Superintendent Lyle presented a recommendation to award a legal services contract to both Cuddy, McCarthy, LLC and Scheuer, Yost and Patterson, PC.  Contract amounts for each firm will be dependent on the legal uses and the hourly rates proposed.  She stated that we have been very happy with the service provided by Scheuer, Yost and Patterson, PC, however we have utilized the services of John Kennedy with Cuddy, McCarthy, LLC because of his extensive background in procurement, and he has been instrumental in our natatorium capital project mediation.  We appreciate and value John Kennedy’s expertise in the area of procurement and feel that he would be an asset to NMSBVI when we have procurement legal issues that require legal counsel assistance.  Tony Ortiz with Scheuer, Yost and Patterson, PC has continued to be a great asset to NMSBVI in the area of human resources, Board of Regent issues, and education law.  We feel that retaining the services of both law firms will assist us in any legal issues that may arise.  A large majority of school districts have gone to this method of retaining comprehensive legal services.  David Baland asked if there is a potential of NMSBVI receiving conflicting legal opinions from our two legal counsels.  Superintendent Lyle stated that in general we will be using Scheuer, Yost and Patterson, PC for special education issues and all human resources issues.  We will use Cuddy, McCarthy, LLC for procurement issues.  She stated that this should provide a fairly clean line between the two and will protect us from conflicting opinions.  She stated that she does not anticipate that NMSBVI will ever ask for an opinion from both legal counsels on a common legal issue.  David Baland asked if Scheuer, Yost and Patterson PC was lacking in the area of procurement law.  Superintendent Lyle stated that Scheuer, Yost and Patterson PC has never led us astray in the area of procurement law.  However, John Kennedy with Cuddy, McCarthy LLC has an incredible procurement law background and reputation within the State of New Mexico.  Christine Hall stated that as long as there is no risk of losing the services of Tony Ortiz and Scheuer, Yost and Patterson PC she is supportive of retaining the services of two legal counsels.  She stated that Tony Ortiz has provided exceptional legal counsel to the Board of Regents and she wants that to continue.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she would pass that information on to Tony Ortiz.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to award a General Legal Services Contract to Cuddy, McCarthy, LLC and Scheuer, Yost and Patterson, PC at contract amounts dependent on the legal uses and the hourly rates proposed, as recommended.  (carried unanimously)
C. 
Capital Projects Transmittal Summary – ECP Metal Storage Shed.

Superintendent Lyle presented the Capital Projects Transmittal Summary (CPTS) sheet for the purchase of one metal storage shed for placement on the grounds of the Early Childhood Program site.  This CPTS has a total project budget of $1,995.00 which includes materials and construction costs.  She explained that the ECP has recently hired a groundskeeper for the property and a storage shed is needed to safely store the hand and power tools necessary for the upkeep of the ECP grounds.  If approved by the Board of Regents, this CPTS will be submitted to the NM Higher Education Department for review and action.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the Capital Projects Transmittal Summary Sheet for the purchase and construction of a metal storage shed on the ECP site, at a total budget of $1,995.00, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
D.
Capital Projects Transmittal Summary – ECP Property Line Fence and Gates.

Superintendent Lyle presented the Capital Projects Transmittal Summary (CPTS) sheet for the continuation of the existing CMU wall at the southwest corner of the ECP building to follow the property line to Innovation Parkway at a height of 6’ above the finished grade, and continuation of the CMU wall down Innovation Parkway at a height of 4’ above the finished grade, at which point it will turn in a northeasterly direction up Stephen Moody St. SE to terminate at the existing CMU wall at the northeast corner of the facility property.  In addition three steel rolling gates will be installed to restrict access at three parking lot access points, with a sum total of 110 linear feet.  This entire project has a total project budget of $108,728.00 which includes materials and construction costs.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the ECP grounds have been experiencing vandalism from vehicles driving over the newly installed landscaping and irrigation system.  Installation of this perimeter wall and gates will alleviate this damage and will help to provide a more secure facility for our students and staff.  If approved by the Board of Regents this CPTS will be submitted to the NM Higher Education Department for review and action.  President McAninch asked what the wall would be constructed with.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the wall will be constructed of CMU material that matches the wall that exists between the ECP facility and the adjacent apartment complex.  President McAninch asked if there any questions or concerns.  There were no questions or concerns.

UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the Capital Project Transmittal Summary Sheet for the purchase and installation of a property line fence and gates at the ECP site, at a total project budget of $108.728.00 as presented.  (carried unanimously)
E. Capital Projects Transmittal Summary – Central Receiving Roof.

Superintendent Lyle presented the Capital Projects Transmittal Summary (CPTS) sheet for the repair of the Central Receiving building roof.  Recent uncommon heavy rain fall has caused extensive damage to the newly renovated Central Receiving building.  Inspections of the roof have indicated several areas of the roof requiring immediate attention either through patch repair or complete replacement.  The roof deck shows signs of wear and deterioration throughout.  The Spanish clay tiles are old and brittle and past attempts to temporarily patch the roof have created additional breakage of the clay tiles and proposing other areas of concern to the integrity of the roof.  The Central Receiving building is on the National Register and all changes or repairs that impact the buildings appearance must first be approved by the State Historic Preservation Officer.  Anything less than an original color, material, and profile of the existing tile would be unacceptable to the State Historic Preservation Officer. The high labor cost of this project is a direct result of the added work necessary to protect and salvage as much of the existing tile as possible, removing it from the roof safely to a stockpile location, and the inability to accurately assess the amount of tile that can be salvaged.  The entire process must then be reversed utilizing the same precautions when handling the existing tiles.  The total project budget is $176,243.00.  If approved by the Board of Regents this CPTS will be submitted to the NM Higher Education Department for review and action.  

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the Capital Project Transmittal Summary Sheet for the replacement of the Alamogordo Campus Central Receiving roof, at a total project budget of $176,243.00, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
F. Purchase of School Vehicle.

Superintendent Lyle presented a request to purchase one Chevrolet Silverado 2500, diesel fuel, ¾ ton, long wheel base, 4x4 crew cab pickup truck at a purchase price not to exceed $42,000.00.  Superintendent Lyle explained that we currently have a Chevrolet Excursion V-10 that is a one of a kind vehicle in our fleet.  This vehicle is very large and is uncomfortable for the majority of our staff to drive.  As stated, the vehicle is very large and does not respond well to windy conditions.  Administration has made the decision that the vehicle will not be utilized to transport students, and because of its size, weight, and limited carrying capacity it does not serve any other useful purpose within our fleet.  The vehicle has been assigned to maintenance for their use, but the cost of operation still makes it inefficient and a burden on NMSBVI.  Administration has decided that it would be best to sell the Chevrolet Excursion and purchase a truck for the maintenance vehicle fleet.  A truck would be more useful for the needs of the maintenance crew.  Doug Shoemaker, Plant Operations Manager was asked to put together the specs that they would like to have in a truck for maintenance.  We then contacted Cooperative Education Services (CES) to determine availability of the desired truck.  We learned that the contract for this type of work truck is ending and the new contract will not come out until the Spring.  Since we need to go through the approval process before this purchase can be made we estimated the cost of the truck, with the assistance of CES and dealerships.  If we go through the CES process we will not be able to order the vehicle until the Summer of 2010 and will not take delivery until the Fall of 2010.  Since there was going to be a significant delay in purchasing and taking delivery under CES, Margie Macias as Procurement Specialist spoke with a dealership in Alamogordo and found that they have some 2010 vehicles that meet our desired specs, and that these vehicles are available for immediate purchase.  If this request is approved by the Board we will research to see how much of a trade-in we can get on the Chevrolet Excursion towards the purchase of the 2010 Chevrolet Silverado, or whether it would be more beneficial to put it up for auction.  A decision will be made that will be most beneficial to NMSBVI.  

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the purchase of one Chevrolet Silverado 2500 pickup truck through either the Statewide Purchase Agreement or an invitation to bid solicitation, at a purchase of price not to exceed $42,000.00, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
G. Student Phone Use in the Dorms.


Superintendent Lyle presented a draft memo that address student phone use in the dorms.  She stated that she would like for the Board to review the contents of this memo so that we can inform the parents of the school practice of limiting student phone use in the dorms to periods of time that will not interfere in school work, school preparation, or sleep time.  She stated that each summer the school prepares revisions to the Student/Parent Handbook and presents these revisions to the Board for approval.  The contents of the presented memo will be incorporated into the revisions that will be made to the Student/Parent Handbook during the Summer of 2010, however, we would like to communicate the phone practices to the parents as soon as possible so that disruption to student school work and dorm life can be kept to a minimum, as soon as possible.  President McAninch asked if the presented memo has been sent to the parents.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the memo will not be mailed to the parents until its contents are reviewed by the Board of Regents.  


The Board reviewed the contents of the memo, discussion was held, and the Board voiced their agreement to the student phone use practices that are being implemented in the dorms.
H. TVI Licensure Update.


Superintendent Lyle presented the Board with a brief update on TVI Licensure within New Mexico.  It appears at this time that TVI Licensure is receiving full support within the State of New Mexico and it is anticipated that Education Secretary Garcia will sign off on TVI Licensure.  She stated that she will continue to be cautiously optimistic until we see it in writing, but no additional hurtles are anticipated at this time.  TVI Licensure, if approved, will become the cornerstone for our next project, which will be to present and get passed a comprehensive Braille Bill.  She stated that once the TVI Licensure is approved she will be working with Dr. Jackie Wood to modify the Personnel Prep Program to meet the licensure requirements.  

I. ECP Building Awards.


The NMSBVI Early Childhood Program facility recently received two architectural awards:

1) An Award of Excellence celebrating our state of the art facility presented by NAIOP, Commercial Real Estate Development Association.

2) A Best Award recognizing excellence – honorable mention for K-12 education from The Southwest Contractors Association.

President McAninch presented these awards to the other members of the Board of Regents during her opening remarks at the convening of this meeting.

DAVID BALAND recused himself from the meeting at this time to avoid any possible conflict of interest during the Lobby Services Contract discussion.
J. Lobbyist Services Contract.


Superintendent Lyle presented a recommendation to award a one-year lobbyist services contract to The Rutherford Group, LLC of Santa Fe, New Mexico in the amount of $38,000.00 plus New Mexico Gross Receipts Tax.  On September 30, 2009 Requests for Proposals (RFP) for Lobbyist Services were mailed to 32 registered lobbyists throughout the State of New Mexico.  The RFP was also advertised in the Albuquerque Journal on October 2, 2009.  Upon close of receipt of proposals six (6) proposals were received in response to the RFP solicitation.  An internal evaluation of the submitted proposals was conducted by a committee.  All proposals received were reviewed by the committee using the criteria ratings and weights set forth in the RFP.  A short list of four proposals was compiled after the first evaluation meeting.  The committee also identified a minimum of three references to be contacted on each short list proposal.  After reference checks were identified, and based on the responses, the short list was reduced to three proposals.  Telephone interviews were conducted with the remaining three short list applicants.  The evaluation team then individually evaluated each proposal based on the written proposal, reference checks and telephone interviews.  Following these procedures the committee is making the recommendation to award the Lobbyist Services Contract to The Rutherford Group, LLC of Santa Fe, New Mexico.  

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to award a one-year Lobbyist Services Contract to The Rutherford Group, LLC of Santa Fe, New Mexico in the amount of $38,000.00 plus New Mexico Gross Receipts Tax, as recommended.  (carried unanimously)
VIII.
Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.


Following discussion the Board revised the board meeting schedule so that the next regular meeting of the NMSBVI Board of Regents meeting will be held on Thursday, January 21, 2009 at the Early Childhood Program site, Albuquerque, New Mexico, to convene at 9:00 a.m.
B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.

There were no questions.

C.
Activity Fund Checklist.

There were no questions.


General Fund Checklist.



There were no questions.

IX.
Meeting Adjourned at 12:13 p.m., Wednesday, December 9, 2009

(Approved 1/21/10)



(Approved 1/21/10)

​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

Alicia McAninch, President


Linda M. Lyle


NMSBVI Board of Regents


Superintendent
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